www.mhct.org

Making Mental Health Promotion and Prevention a Top Priority for Tasmania

The Mental Health Council of Tasmania's Submission to the 20-Year Preventive Health Strategy

May 2025

AUTHORISED BY:

Dan Vautin

Chief Executive Officer

dvautin@mhct.org 03 6224 9222 0427 123 717

Level 6, 39 Murray Street Hobart TAS 7000

The Mental Health Council of Tasmania is supported by the Tasmanian Government through the Department of Health.

. . . .

Contents

About Us
Acknowledgements
Summary of Recommendations4
Introduction6
Policy Recommendations in Full9
Recommendation 1: Mental health and wellbeing must be elevated to a standalone strategic priority in Tasmania's 20-Year Preventive Health Strategy9
Recommendation 2: Change the narrative to promotion and prevention13
Recommendation 3: Build a well-funded promotion and prevention system21
Recommendation 4: Focus on children and young people while recognising mental health and wellbeing needs across the lifespan23
Recommendation 5: Employ evidence-based interventions25
Recommendation 6: Embrace Tasmania's community mental health sector
Recommendation 7: Targets, monitoring and accountability
Conclusion
References

• •

About Us

The Mental Health Council of Tasmania (MHCT) is the peak body representing the mental health and wellbeing needs of all Tasmanians, and the community organisations that work with and support them. We work closely with government to amplify the voices of our members and Tasmanian communities, to provide input into public policies and programs. We advocate for reform and improvement within the Tasmanian mental health system. Our purpose is to strengthen and advocate for our communities and service providers to support the mental health and wellbeing of all Tasmanians. Our vision is that every Tasmanian has access to the resources and support needed for good mental wellbeing.

Acknowledgements

MHCT acknowledges the Palawa people of Lutruwita as the traditional and original owners, and continuing custodians of this land, and pays respect to Elders past and present.

We acknowledge individual and collective contributions of those with a lived and living experience of mental ill-health and suicide, and those who love, have loved and care for them. Each person's journey is unique and a valued contribution to Tasmania's commitment to mental wellbeing, suicide prevention, alcohol and other drugs harm reduction, and systems reform.

"Without mental health there can be no true physical health." - Dr. Brock Chisholm, first Director-General of the World Health Organization (WHO), 1954

This submission by MHCT is in response to the discussion paper for the 20-Year Preventive Health Strategy released by the Tasmanian Department of Health. Titled Healthy, Active Tasmania, the discussion paper is the starting point for setting the strategic direction for preventive health action in Tasmania over the next 20 years. It includes potential aims, focus areas, and the enablers to make the strategy effective. The discussion paper outlines the roles that can be played by all levels of government, services and the community.

MHCT represents 54 organisations and 12 individuals. Our organisational members provide an array of mental health and community services across Tasmania. We held two online consultations with members in late April to inform this submission and obtained other feedback via email. This submission also drew on regular discussions with members, interviews with experts and a desktop literature review. The more than two dozen members we consulted endorsed the recommendations below.

Summary of Recommendations

- Mental health and wellbeing should be a clear and defined focus area in the Preventive Health Strategy because mental illness *will* affect every Tasmanian directly or indirectly. Based on national data, nearly one in two Tasmanians will have a diagnosable mental illness during their lifetime which means it's almost certain those who don't will have a loved one who does.¹ Virtually all the Australian data on mental ill-health is cause for concern and heading in the wrong direction. Mental health and wellbeing will be as relevant in 20 years – if not more – than it is today.
- 2. Use the strategy to shift the focus from people who are already unwell and Tasmania's overburdened mental health system to population wide mental health promotion and prevention initiatives and campaigns. Decades of increased investment in Australia's mental health system has not stemmed growing rates of mental illness. A focus on achieving high mental wellbeing guided by the Dual Continua Model of Mental Health, and the concepts of flourishing and languishing holds promise for Tasmania.
- 3. The government commit 5% of Tasmania's mental health budget to promotion and prevention initiatives by 2030. This is in line with a call from the Wellbeing and Prevention Coalition in Mental Health for all Australian governments to set such a target. Initiatives should target mental health in general; reducing harms associated with the use of alcohol and other drugs; and suicide prevention (noting the potential for overlap among the three categories).

4. Focus on children and young people while recognising mental health and wellbeing needs across the lifespan. Around 50% of lifetime mental health disorders begin before age 14 and 75% by 24.² ³ Concentrate and coordinate prevention efforts on what the Wellbeing and Prevention Coalition in Mental Health says is arguably the single biggest contributor to mental ill-health in our community – child maltreatment.⁴

- 5. Employ place-based and evidence-based mental health and suicide prevention programs led by local communities as much as possible for whole of population campaigns as well as those that target children and young people (and their parents and carers) and other priority cohorts. Start filling the large gap in community psychosocial supports for Tasmanians with severe and moderate mental illness outlined in a <u>Commonwealth-commissioned report</u> last year. While the academic literature says psychosocial supports are part of the mental healthcare system, not promotion and prevention, they keep Tasmanians out of hospital and foster good mental wellbeing. Many MHCT members stressed that their psychosocial services should be seen as a key prevention priority, and urged they be fully funded.
- 6. Establish a mechanism for addressing the social determinants of health that bring together all levels of government in Tasmania to outline how each will contribute to the prevention of mental ill-health and problematic or dependent substance use. This spreads responsibility beyond the state government's mental health and health portfolios. This mechanism would acknowledge that the burden of mental health issues is concentrated in people most socioeconomically disadvantaged:⁵ Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islanders, those from culturally and linguistically diverse or refugee communities, people who identify as LGBTIQA+, and individuals with a disability.⁶ Research also shows a causal relationship between mental ill-health and financial hardship⁷ so such a mechanism could drive better outcomes for the 120,000 Tasmanians who live below the poverty line.⁸
- 7. Partner with Tasmanian community-managed mental health organisations in promotion and prevention campaigns and initiatives. Our sector's deep roots across the state and committed paid and volunteer workforce means we are attuned to the needs of Tasmanians. Our members say the community mental health sector embodies the discussion paper's enablers and will be critical to good outcomes in promotion and prevention.
- 8. Clearly define targets and timeframes. Also outline and have in place within the first year of the strategy a monitoring mechanism to ensure continuous improvement and collaborative and transparent evaluation and reporting. This mechanism would comprise government and all invested stakeholders including lived experience voices, thus holding everyone to account, not just government.

Introduction

> MHCT welcomes the opportunity to make a submission on Tasmania's 20-Year Preventive Health Strategy. It's an exciting opportunity to contribute to a process that could have profound benefits for all Tasmanians. As noted in the discussion paper, preventive health saves lives, reduces illness and disability, and is good value for money. The National Preventive Health Strategy (2021-2030) points outs that the "investment in the avoidance of illness is an investment in the avoidance of future treatment costs." Nowhere is the evidence stronger than mental health. Many studies into chronic disease highlight returns of less than \$1 for every \$1 spent⁹. The National Mental Health Commission, by contrast, showed nine out of 10 interventions to prevent depression and anxiety had a return on investment of \$1.05-\$3.06.¹⁰

The Preventive Health Strategy is being formulated at a time when many Tasmanians are struggling with mental health issues amid large gaps in the service system. Around 37% of the population either has a mental illness or is at risk of developing a disorder¹¹; Tasmania has often had the second highest suicide rate in the country after the Northern Territory¹²; Some 9,500 Tasmanians with severe and moderate mental illness are missing out on community psychosocial supports¹³; Nearly 40% of the state's homeless population is under 25¹⁴; Our members report that children as young as 10 are accessing their psychosocial services. Meanwhile, three Medicare Mental Health Centres and one Headspace promised by the Commonwealth under the 2022 Bilateral Mental Health and Suicide Prevention Agreement have been delayed. Three Kids Hubs (previously Head to Health Kids Hubs) have also been delayed. The Commonwealth is funding these through the state government, which will integrate them with Tasmania's Child and Family Learning Centres.¹⁵

The Federal Department of Health and Aged Care defines psychosocial supports as non-clinical programs that facilitate recovery in the community for people experiencing mental illness by helping them manage daily activities, rebuild and maintain connections, and participate in education and employment. Programs are mainly delivered by non-government organisations and funded by the states/territories and the Commonwealth. Community psychosocial supports reduce unnecessary reliance on emergency departments by diverting people to alternative care settings and improve discharge pathways for those who've been hospitalised.¹⁶

Prevention has long been a stated priority in mental health strategies around the world, including Tasmania. From the WHO's Comprehensive Mental Health Action Plan (2013–2030); Tasmania's Rethink 2020 and <u>Vision 2030</u> for Mental Health and Suicide Prevention in Australia. The first two reform directions of Rethink 2020 for example are: 1) empowering Tasmanians to maximise their mental health and wellbeing, and 2) a greater emphasis on promotion of positive mental health, prevention of mental health problems, and early intervention.¹⁷

Too often, however, the prevention component of such strategies has not gotten enough funding or attention, with the focus on responding to people in crisis. As MHCT said in April, the mental health initiatives of both major parties in the 2025 federal election concentrated on Australians who were already ill instead of investing in a proactive, preventive approach that

would help people stay well. The proposed investments in mental health services will bring relief to some people and their families. "(But) they're a reaction, not a solution, to the rising rates of mental health concerns we're seeing, especially among our young people. We need to be looking at why this is happening and exploring solutions that can stop it getting to this point," then MHCT CEO Connie Digolis said in a news release.

Australia has shown what can happen with well-funded, dedicated preventive health measures: the eradication of smallpox and polio and controlling HIV; reducing the prevalence of cigarette smoking and a dramatic cut in heart attacks, strokes, certain cancers and road deaths. Australia also responded strongly to COVID-19 and averted tens of thousands of deaths through an evidence-based, public health response.¹⁸

Those prevention efforts succeeded because of sustained government funding. Messaging has been clear: most people understand why the measures are important. Barriers within the health system have been removed: for example, most blood tests and some screenings (e.g. bowel and breast cancer) are free through Medicare. And many people know someone who has had a major physical disease picked up early in a routine screen or blood test.

It will be vital the Tasmanian government use the Preventive Health Strategy to help people understand what is meant by mental health promotion and prevention and the difference this can make to their lives. It will also be critical to provide long-term funding certainty to the strategy. Short-term funding commitments create operational mismatch or policy drift. MHCT acknowledges health funding can be dependent on the Commonwealth and influenced by many factors but is hopeful program synergy and alignment can be achieved with the National Preventive Health Strategy. As one member organisation told MHCT, the strategy needs to acknowledge that mental promotion and prevention happens largely outside clinical and acute care settings. To help Tasmanians achieve long-term mental wellbeing, communities need the skills and resources to provide place-based solutions to those who need them.

Like any ambitious strategy, the challenge lies in implementation. Even more so with a plan that requires coordination across all levels of government. "To successfully implement a 20-year strategy, a suite of enablers is essential. These enablers create a supportive foundation that facilitates collaboration, encourages continuous improvement, and ensures that our efforts are sustainable and impactful," says the discussion paper.

MHCT supports the strategy's eight enablers. It will be important to carefully consider the mechanism that brings together stakeholders to continuously evaluate and improve the strategy. Governance, community consultation and engagement, and ensuring responsibility for outcomes sits with all layers of government and the community.

The challenge therefore will not just be getting the best out of each enabler but creating an integrated promotion and prevention system that has measurable targets and is accountable to all Tasmanians. With this in mind, we urge the government to have a transparent monitoring and reporting mechanism in place within the first year of the strategy's implementation. Such evaluation will highlight areas that need improvement, greater coordination, or changes in

investment. It will be important to include voices with lived and living experience, community service organisations, and those from priority populations and local communities in regular evaluation. Besides formal monitoring and evaluation mechanisms, regular "check-ins" with the community was strongly endorsed during a consultation with community organisations hosted by 3P Advisory on March 25.

While not mentioned in the discussion paper, a Suicide Prevention Act could be a ninth enabler. The government is scoping development of such legislation as part of Implementation Plan Two of the Tasmanian Suicide Prevention Strategy (2023-2027).¹⁹ A Suicide Prevention Act would require every government official, from health to housing and education to justice, to apply a suicide prevention lens to everything they do: policy formulation and implementation, dealing with Tasmanians on a day-to-day basis, managing their own staff. This would unite all levers of government in reducing suicides and suicidal distress by law. An Act therefore would inevitably address the social determinants of health that are such a major contributor to mental illness – poverty, homelessness and unaffordable housing, education, and access to healthcare. Indeed, as the Preventive Health Strategy website notes, more than 70% of our health is shaped by factors outside the health system – the places we live, learn, work, and play.²⁰ A Suicide Prevention Act would be an important enabler to help the strategy achieve its stated aim of going "beyond healthcare to address the root causes of poor health outcomes".

In the meantime, MHCT supports member calls for the strategy to outline an expanded role for community led suicide prevention efforts. We recognise suicide is a whole-of-community issue, not solely a clinical or crisis matter, or something only requiring a government response.

Policy Recommendations in Full

.

.

. . . .

Recommendation 1: Mental health and wellbeing must be elevated to a standalone strategic priority in Tasmania's 20-Year Preventive Health Strategy

 $\bullet \bullet \bullet \bullet \bullet$

Mental health and wellbeing should have its own focus area because no Tasmanian is immune from the challenges of mental ill-health. Nearly one in two Tasmanians will have a mental disorder during their lifetime which means it's almost certain those who don't will have a loved one who does.²¹ "Promoting and protecting mental health" is a focus area of the National Preventive Health Strategy (2021-2030).²²

Mental health and wellbeing are addressed in some detail in Focus Area Four (Strengthen prevention across the life course) and Focus Area Five (Take a health equity approach) of the discussion paper. MHCT believes these references do not adequately reflect the fact that the burden of ill-health from mental health conditions has "risen dramatically" in Australia.²³

The <u>Australian Burden of Disease Study 2023</u> found mental illness and substance use disorders rose to 15% of the total burden of disease, or disability-adjusted life years (DALY), from 12% in 2022. These conditions overtook musculoskeletal disorders and cardiovascular diseases to be the second-leading disease burden, just below cancer at 17%. The burden of disease is the gold standard for measuring the impact of illness, injury and death. DALY calculates the impact of living with poor health (non-fatal burden of disease) and dying prematurely (fatal burden). Mental health conditions and substance use disorders were the leading disease group causing the non-fatal burden at 26% in 2023.²⁴



The following graph shows individual disease groupings as measured by DALY, with anxiety and depressive disorders third and fourth, respectively.



Source: Wellbeing and Prevention Coalition in Mental Health

Focus Areas Four and Five of the Preventive Health Strategy don't mention the alarming jump in the annual prevalence of mental illness among young Australians (aged 16-24), which climbed to nearly 39% of this cohort during the 2020-2022 period from 26.4% in 2007.²⁵ Or the 86% spike in the prevalence of eating disorders in young people aged 10-19 since 2012.²⁶ Some 23,900 Tasmanians had an eating disorder in 2023.²⁷ Since the release of the discussion paper, new analysis shows one homeless Australian aged 15-24 dies every four days, mostly from suicide.²⁸ Nearly 40% of Tasmania's homeless population is under 25.²⁹

Other concerning indicators: suicide rates have not dropped in Australia in decades. Tasmania has often had the second highest suicide rate in the country after the Northern Territory.³⁰ In 2018, Tasmania had the highest rate of people in Australia with a psychosocial disability at 8.3%.³¹

Three quarters of LGB+ Australians (the cohort measured by the ABS) have experienced a mental disorder in their life compared with 41.7% of heterosexual people and nearly 60% of LGB+ people had a 12-month mental disorder versus 20% for heterosexual people.³²

Trans and gender diverse (trans) Australians and cisgender (cis) people aged 16–85 had similar rates of experiencing a mental disorder at some time in their life (43.9% and 42.9%), while trans people had higher rates of 12-month mental disorders than cis people (33.1% compared with 21.3%). However, 70.6% of trans people aged 16-34 had experienced a mental disorder at some time in their life, compared with almost one in two (48.1%) cis people of the same age. The proportion of trans people aged 16-34 years with a 12-month mental disorder was almost twice that of cis people of the same age (58.8% compared with 31.1%).³³

Meanwhile, the proportion of insured Australians permanently disabled due to a mental health condition has more than doubled in the past decade.³⁴ And permanent disability due to mental ill-health is occurring earlier in life, at 46.5 years in 2022 from 48.8 in 2013.³⁵

Research also shows a lack of clinical mental health services for Tasmanians who need them most. A new mental health equity indicator published late last year by Australian and international researchers showed Australians in very high mental distress received six times

fewer Medicare-funded services in 2019 if they lived in the most disadvantaged areas of the country compared to those in the richest. The services are GPs, psychologists, psychiatrists and allied-health professionals such as social workers. Researchers who developed the indicator said the results revealed "striking inequities that persisted despite publicly funded universal healthcare, recent service reforms and being a high-income country".³⁶

The data presents a troubling picture of Tasmania, with only most parts of Hobart sitting above a perfectly equitable world in which each person with the highest mental health needs access around 12 services a year. Most Hobart residents who required support accessed 19-20 services on average in 2019. The worst for Tasmania was the West Coast and the northeast, with only three each. Launceston was eight and Devonport four. The highest in Australia was South Darebin in Melbourne with 44 services per person each year on average.³⁷

Reversing this mental health equity indicator for Tasmania will require much more than expanding bulk billing incentives for GPs and opening 1,200 training places for mental health professionals and peer workers across Australia (pledged by the Labor government). It speaks to the need to put mental health promotion and prevention at the heart of a sustained conversation with all Tasmanians, especially those who have less access to services or can't afford them.

MHCT suggests that many indicators and social measures are evidence of the absence of adequate investment in mental health promotion and prevention. Tasmania could take steps to remedy this by making mental health and wellbeing a focus area of the Preventive Health Strategy.

Indeed, Tasmanians want sustained government action on mental health. They identify mental health as a top social justice priority when asked about issues affecting their communities, a recent survey from The Salvation Army showed (below). Too often, mental health gets lost in the broader health debate. An example of this was during the 2024 Tasmanian election. As MHCT said at the time, high mental wellbeing underpins quality of life for Tasmanians. High mental wellbeing is tied to things Tasmanians care about – health care, cost of living, access to a GP, housing, poverty and inequality. The recent federal election campaign also focused on the far more expensive option of treating people, not promotion and prevention.

Issues for Community	Total	Issues for Self	Total
Housing affordability and homelessness	75.1%	Access to health care	46.2%
Access to health care	74.4%	Mental health	43.0%
Financial hardship and inclusion	55.5%	Housing affordability and homelessness	36.6%
Mental health	53.9%	Financial hardship and inclusion	30.6%
Alcohol and drug misuse	41.8%	Climate change	30.4%

Source: Salvation Army, Social Justice Stocktake 2025.

•

Mental health and wellbeing must be elevated to a standalone strategic priority in Tasmania's 20-Year Preventive Health Strategy. Nearly half of all Tasmanians will experience mental illness in their lifetime, and the burden of mental ill-health now accounts for 15% of the total disease burden and 26% of the non-fatal burden in Australia. Young people, LGBTIQA+ communities, and those experiencing homelessness or poverty are disproportionately affected, yet access to services remains deeply inequitable, particularly in regional and disadvantaged areas.

Despite community concern and national priorities, mental health remains underrepresented in the discussion paper. Tasmania has an opportunity to shift the focus from crisis response to prevention and wellbeing, addressing root causes and reducing long-term costs. By making mental health a dedicated focus area, the strategy can respond to urgent realities, promote equity, and deliver lasting benefits for all Tasmanians.

Recommendation 2: Change the narrative to promotion and prevention

Current public education campaigns in Australia focus almost entirely on increasing knowledge of the signs, symptoms, and treatments for mental disorders, reducing stigma and encouraging help-seeking. Far less attention is paid to explaining how people can enhance wellbeing and prevent mental illness from occurring.³⁸ This is compounded by a public and media focus on emergency departments and mental health workforce shortages.

"Many Australians lack the knowledge and skills they need to stay mentally healthy and reduce their risk of experiencing a mental disorder. We need to encourage Australians to learn and use 'self-care' strategies that promote mental wellbeing and reduce the risk of mental disorders," says the Wellbeing and Prevention Coalition in Mental Health.³⁹ Its members include leading Australian research bodies and charities such as the Black Dog Institute, Beyond Blue and youth mental health organisation Orygen.

While MHCT acknowledges the critical role of a free, accessible public mental health system, the Preventive Health Strategy offers Tasmania the opportunity to shift the public narrative towards promotion and prevention. The aim would be to help Tasmanians – starting with young people – to think proactively about maintaining high mental wellbeing in the same way they would good physical health.

Difference between preventive mental health and mental healthcare		
Preventive mental health	Mental healthcare	
Focuses on causes (risk and protective factors).	Focuses on diagnosed mental health conditions and their consequences.	
The emphasis is on wellbeing and prevention.	The emphasis is on assisting individuals already experiencing mental ill-health, and supporting their families and carers.	
Targets groups, communities, and whole populations.	Targets individuals and families.	
Uses public health-informed interventions in health and non-health settings including schools, workplaces and online.	Uses medical, psychological and psychosocial interventions through digital, primary, secondary and tertiary mental health services.	
Delivered by workers trained in health promotion/mental health promotion and frontline workers in schools, workplaces, local government and other non-health settings including digital channels.	Delivered by mental healthcare professionals and peer workers, and through digital channels.	

It's helpful to understand the difference between preventive mental health and mental health care, so these concepts don't get confused.

Source: <u>Starting Upstream</u>: Building a Strong and Sustainable Preventive Mental Health System for Australia

It is also important to help Tasmanians understand the concept of Mental Health Promotion and Prevention (MHPP). MHCT recommends defining key words in a glossary in the Preventive Health Strategy, with consultation from those with lived and living experience. This will help unify definitions and understanding across government, community organisations and the community of commonly used words and their context.

Below are some suggestions, noting there is overlap with definitions in Rethink 2020: A state plan for mental health in Tasmania 2020-2025.

Mental health

When most people hear the words 'mental health' they think of conditions such as depression, anxiety, bipolar disorder or schizophrenia. Of course, these are mental health disorders, says Prevention United, an Australian charity focused on promoting mental wellbeing and preventing mental health conditions.⁴⁰ Prevention United wants Australians to see mental health in a neutral way, as an umbrella term for how we think and feel, perceive the world, relate to ourselves and others, and function in daily life. It says mental health is dynamic and consists of two broad dimensions – mental wellbeing and mental ill-health. Prevention United says focusing on mental health is as relevant to Australians as focusing on physical health. This approach makes mental health an intrinsic part of everyone's life, and important to promote and protect, as opposed to being confined only to people with a diagnosed condition.⁴¹

Mental ill-health

Encompasses broad negative psychological experiences such as psychological distress, mental health 'issues', and mental health conditions (mental disorders or mental illness).⁴²

Mental health conditions

There are numerous mental health conditions, each with different clusters of symptoms, including common types such as depression and anxiety disorders, as well as less common ones such as behavioural disorders, eating disorders, bipolar disorder, and schizophrenia. What they all have in common is the tendency to cause severe distress and impact daily functioning.⁴³

Mental Wellbeing

Because of widespread confusion between mental health and mental health conditions, many people prefer to use the term mental wellbeing when referring to 'good' or 'positive' mental health, says Prevention United, which is working with several Australian state governments on their wellbeing strategies.⁴⁴ Mental wellbeing is about feeling good and functioning well in most aspects of life. A high level of mental wellbeing is characterised by feeling generally happy and satisfied with life while having capacity to recognise and manage challenging emotions such as sadness, worry, frustration, and anger effectively. Mental wellbeing is not just the absence of mental ill-health, but rather a positive state, which can be measured using validated questionnaires.⁴⁵

Mental Health Promotion and Prevention (MHPP)

MHPP is a category within the broader fields of health promotion and public health. It encompasses three pillars with three complementary aims, according to Prevention United:

Promoting mental wellbeing aims to increase people's level of happiness and life satisfaction and enhance their psychological and social functioning such as their connections with others, self-esteem, sense of direction, and meaning and purpose in life. Promoting mental wellbeing intends to increase rates of flourishing across whole populations, in parallel with activities to prevent mental ill-health. Flourishing occurs when people feel good and function well.

Preventing mental health conditions involves activities to reduce rates of mental ill-health across whole populations by proactively addressing people's exposure to major risk factors like child abuse and neglect, family violence, bullying, racism, homophobia and transphobia, social isolation, and social disadvantage. Activities include making positive changes in people's environments while supporting them to learn coping skills to manage distress and adverse living conditions.

Increasing mental health and wellbeing literacy involves raising awareness, knowledge, skills, and preparedness to engage in activities that encourage positive coping, help-seeking, and help-giving. Research suggests increases in literacy need to be accompanied by available supports to meet increased help-seeking. MHPP can be delivered by a range of complementary workforces supporting health professionals such as peer workers, counsellors and health promotion practitioners.

Together, a greater focus on these three pillars will improve outcomes for individuals, communities and populations, says Prevention United.⁴⁶

"Effective MHPP requires a population mental health approach, which recognises that prevention cannot be measured at the personal, individual level. We can never say for sure whether someone would have gone on to develop a mental health condition or not, nor whether a person living with a condition could have prevented its onset," says ACT-ing Upstream: Taking a strategic approach to mental health promotion and prevention in the ACT (Jan 2025). "Like preventing cancer or heart attacks, the goal for MHPP is to change the balance of risk and protective factors in a person's life and environment that increase the likelihood that they will experience a mental health condition."⁴⁷

Tasmanians need to understand that mental health is dynamic. Everyone experiences different degrees of positive and negative outcomes over time and in different contexts. Many people believe mental health exists on a single continuum from "high mental wellbeing" to "severe mental ill-health", as shown in the figure below. This is called the Single Continuum Model.⁴⁸



Source: <u>ACT-ing Upstream</u>: Taking a strategic approach to mental health promotion and prevention in the ACT

However, this model fails to capture how people experience different levels of positive and negative mental health outcomes. While struggling with symptoms of a severe mental health condition, people can still feel good about themselves and function well in many, even most domains of life.⁴⁹ A later concept, the Dual Continua Model of Mental Health, states that positive mental health and mental illness influence each other but are not polar opposites. It proposes that people can simultaneously experience a level of mental wellbeing (low, moderate, high) and a level of mental ill-health (absent, mild, moderate, severe). Importantly, the model suggests that even if a person has symptoms of a mental illness, they can experience a high level of mental wellbeing – a view that aligns well with the concept of recovery. In other words, the model reinforces the importance of wellbeing for everyone. The dual continua model is backed by a large volume of research.⁵⁰



Source: Western Australia Mental Wellbeing Guide

MHCT recommends Tasmania adopt the Dual Continua Model of Mental Health to help guide its approach to promotion and prevention campaigns and policy. The model is inclusive and intuitive. Every Tasmanian exists in the model, in one of the quadrants.

• •

MHCT approves of what the model says to people living with mental illness, a significant minority of our population. More than 90,000 Tasmanians have a common mental health-related condition such as depression, anxiety or a substance use disorder, and a further 125,000 are at risk of developing a condition.⁵¹ This accounts for around 37% of our population. With the right support, people can have a mental illness but experience high mental wellbeing. They can lead a full and functional life. In many cases, people thrive despite their diagnosis, just as people with a physical condition can thrive despite disability or illness. The Dual Continua Model of Mental Health supports this messaging, showing people can have good mental health and wellbeing while living with a diagnosed mental illness.

But at the same time, Tasmanians with mental illness will only be able to experience high wellbeing if they can access and afford the clinical and non-clinical supports they need. Those non-clinical supports include psychosocial services for Tasmanians with severe and moderate mental illness who are either outside the NDIS or get no other state or federal funded services. The Commonwealth-commissioned report by Health Policy Analysis (HPA) released in August 2024 showed 9,420 Tasmanians (aged 12-64) were missing out on community psychosocial supports: 4,910 with severe mental illness and 4,510 with moderate mental health issues. Only 26.5% of Tasmanians who need community psychosocial services get them.⁵² There is also growing interest in social prescribing, which addresses non-clinical, unmet needs that curtail a person's health and wellbeing. Social prescribing involves a trusted referrer – such as a GP – connecting a person to a link worker, who acts as a resource while the individual identifies opportunities to enhance their quality of life.⁵³ The worker for example can link the individual to community programs and services that build social connections and support their overall wellbeing. Social prescribing is relevant for GPs since mental health issues are their most common presentation.⁵⁴ Addressing the social determinants of health will also be critical, especially for socially disadvantaged Tasmanians.

"The dual continua model suggests the endgame is a population with as many people as possible experiencing high levels of mental wellbeing for as long or as often as possible. And you can measure that," said Stephen Carbone, inaugural CEO of Prevention United and a GP who has held senior roles in the Victorian Department of Health, headspace, and Beyond Blue. "If you limit your focus to mental illness, you limit your interest to improving mental healthcare. If you focus also on wellbeing, you're looking to create the conditions for everyone to flourish."⁵⁵

World-first research published this year showed where Australians fitted into the quadrants of the Dual Continua Model of Mental Health. It found 1 in 5 people for example were languishing, a mental state where people have low levels of mental wellbeing but not a diagnosed mental illness. Languishing describes joyless stagnation, being dissatisfied with life, feeling directionless. Languishing can be wrongly labelled as clinical, such as depression, say the researchers from Be Well Co. On top of those languishing, a third of Australians have moderate symptoms of distress and low levels of wellbeing. Flourishing is the opposite of languishing. It

 $\bullet \bullet \bullet \bullet$

•

• •

.

occurs when people feel good and function well. Research indicates that if we improve flourishing, this results in increased individual, community and population functioning.⁵⁶



Source: Be Well Co: Stuck in Neutral: Languishing and its Impact on Australia

Our traditional way of thinking about mental health focuses on moving people from the left to the right, along the outdated Single Continuum Model. The Be Well Co research puts the focus on moving people up the vertical axis, from experiencing low to high wellbeing, whether they have a mental health condition or not.⁵⁷

(Note, there are various adaptions of the Dual Continua Model of Mental Health: The horizontal axis can say either High Mental Illness Symptoms-Low Mental Illness Symptoms; or Diagnosed Mental Health Condition for example.)

People who are languishing can be up to eight times more likely to develop a mental illness than someone who is flourishing. Languishing during the post-partum period is associated with being six times more likely to feel lonely and twice as likely to feel anxiety and depression. Low wellbeing costs approximately AUD\$3,770 per year per employee in the workplace, contributing to the more than AUD\$43 billion yearly costs in lost productivity.⁵⁸

Be Well Co says languishing needs to be seen as an early warning sign, before it morphs into mental illness. "We have scientifically backed, simple assessment tools to identify poor wellbeing and a range of evidence-based solutions to empower people to take control of their mental health," says Be Well Co CEO Joep van Agteren.⁵⁹

Prevention United is advocating in all states and territories for the Dual Continua Model of Mental Health to be the core way Australians *speak* about mental health, said current CEO Suzanne Dick. "We really want to see the language shift because when we talk about the mental health system, we're really talking about the mental ill-health system."⁶⁰

The dual continua model was used to guide the draft Queensland Mental Health and Wellbeing Strategy (2024-29), which was circulated for community consultation. The model also underpins the proposed <u>new strategic approach</u> to mental health promotion and prevention being considered in the ACT, and is central to the WA Mental Wellbeing Guide, whose purpose is to support Western Australians in increasing and maintaining their mental wellbeing. Researchers say the dual continua model could provide new avenues for proactive rather than reactive system design in mental health promotion; and be more widely applied because it is less reliant on labour-intensive downstream interventions.⁶¹

Take a minute

As discussed above, there is a significant return on investment to governments from mental health initiatives focussed on prevention. Likewise, people who care for their mental health and wellbeing are *eight* times less likely to experience mental ill-health



than those who don't.⁶² And improving mental health and wellbeing in people diagnosed with a mental health condition makes recovery up to *seven* times more likely and more effective.⁶³ These are real and life-changing returns at an individual level, which would translate into savings to the Tasmanian government through less pressure on the health system, such as hospital presentations.

Shifting the narrative therefore involves changing the messaging. MHCT suggests the focus on signs, symptoms and treatments, and the negative news stories of a mental health system on the brink of collapse has created a common view among Tasmanians of mental health only in the context of being unwell. This can have negative impacts on recovery when people seek help only when in crisis or unwell. MHCT members agreed, saying it was important Tasmanians interpret their mental health from a strengths-based approach, as opposed to a deficits model of how bad things are. The challenge will be reaching ordinary people, our members said. While it might seem slightly odd to use the word "marketing" in a policy submission, our members said the marketing and delivery of the messaging will be critical to the Preventive Health Strategy's success. St Luke's aspiration to make Tasmania the healthiest island on the planet was held up as a good example of this, "a light on the hill", as one member put it. MHCT recommends the government look at best practice elsewhere – what is being done under the National Preventive Health Strategy for example – keeping in mind that what resonates with young Tasmanians might not with older generations.

An example approach to changing the narrative is MHCT's Take a minute campaign. As we've noted, people often think 'mental health' is about recognising when things aren't going well, and how to respond. Take a minute flips the script. It empowers Tasmanians to take charge of their mental health and wellbeing by reminding them of the tools they can use to stop becoming unwell in the first place. Those tools are endless – catching up for coffee with friends, walking the dog, watching a movie with family. Take a minute is a strengths-based approach to build mental wellbeing that focuses on a person's abilities, knowledge, and capacities rather

than their deficits. It's about understanding what good mental wellbeing looks like and the positive ways to achieve it.

Funded by the Tasmanian government, more than 7,000 Tasmanians have signed up for Take a minute since the Premier launched the initiative in November 2023. (Full disclosure, Be Well Co helped MHCT develop Take a minute)

MHCT will unveil a Take a minute App on May 27. MHCT is also developing a version tailored to young Tasmanians. The concept remains the same, focussing on the impact a combination of little things can have on mental wellbeing, but delivery is being adapted to suit a younger audience. Schools and clubs across Tasmania have already gotten on board.

Take a minute is a positive psychological intervention that aims to raise the level of mental health literacy across Tasmania. It's an example of two of the three MHPP pillars above – promote mental wellbeing and increase mental health and wellbeing literacy. It also fits under three of the enablers in the discussion paper – whole of community approach; new and emerging evidence; and consumer and community empowerment.

In summary, public mental health campaigns in Australia focus heavily on recognising illness and encouraging treatment but rarely promote strategies to maintain mental wellbeing or prevent mental ill-health. This imbalance contributes to a narrow public understanding of mental health, which is often equated with being unwell. To shift this narrative, Tasmania's Preventive Health Strategy should embrace a strengths-based approach that empowers individuals to build and maintain good mental wellbeing.

MHCT recommends adopting the Dual Continua Model of Mental Health, which recognises that good mental wellbeing and mental illness can coexist and that promoting wellbeing benefits everyone—not just those with a diagnosis. Evidence shows that people with higher mental wellbeing are less likely to develop mental illness and more likely to recover if they do. Public education should clarify key concepts like mental health, mental ill-health, and wellbeing to avoid confusion, using shared definitions co-developed with people who have lived experience. Campaigns like Take a minute—which encourages everyday actions that protect and strengthen mental health—demonstrate the value of proactive, accessible interventions that engage the whole community. This approach supports prevention, reduces stigma, and relieves pressure on crisis services by addressing issues before they escalate. Embedding promotion and prevention in the 20-year strategy will improve outcomes, build resilience, and enable more Tasmanians to flourish.

Recommendation 3: Build a well-funded promotion and prevention system

The Wellbeing and Prevention Coalition in Mental Health makes the point that Australia needs to talk about mental health promotion and prevention in the context of a robust prevention system⁶⁴. MHCT agrees and encourages the Tasmanian government to outline plans in the Preventive Health Strategy to start building the foundations of such a system. As the Wellbeing and Prevention Coalition notes, prevention is different from mental healthcare and requires a dedicated framework, funding stream, workforce, and specific interventions, delivery and data systems. While some work would be conducted or coordinated nationally to build a mental health prevention system – research to create new and better approaches for preventing mental disorders for example – there is a role for states and territories in funding and scaling-up existing evidence-based strategies that target the most influential or modifiable risk factors and/or priority populations.⁶⁵ Many of the discussion paper's enablers can combine to create a robust promotion and prevention system for mental health and wellbeing in Tasmania.

In contrast to the multiple funding mechanisms that support mental healthcare in Australia, there are few dedicated, recurrent funding streams available for population-level promotion and prevention mental health activities. Instead, a piecemeal approach is taken with a handful of initiatives funded on a case-by-case, time-limited basis.⁶⁶ At a global level, research has recommended a collective shift towards promoting wellbeing and preventing mental ill-health. Countries such as New Zealand, Scotland and Wales have already embraced this approach.⁶⁷

"It is simply not possible to reduce the incidence of mental health conditions in the community without dedicated and sufficient funding for preventive mental health. Such funding can be easily justified in terms of the demand reduction it will create and the return on investment it will produce," said the Wellbeing Coalition in Mental Health in a consensus statement in 2022. "Primary prevention initiatives can avert the onset of disorders, save money, and save lives. However, while an increased focus on prevention will gradually reduce the demand on the mental healthcare system, we do not support the shifting of resources away from mental healthcare and towards preventive mental health. Rather we advocate for increased spending on both."⁶⁸

MHCT agrees. Promotion, prevention and treatment are complementary.

To achieve this, MHCT recommends 5% of the Tasmanian mental health budget is spent on mental health promotion and prevention by 2030, reiterating that these funds should not be reallocated from mental healthcare but be new investment. This is in line with a call from the Wellbeing and Prevention Coalition for all Australian governments to set such a ringfenced target. Promotion and prevention initiatives should target mental health in general; reducing harms associated with the use of alcohol and other drugs; and suicide prevention (noting the potential for overlap among the three categories). MHCT therefore recommends Tasmania include separate promotion and prevention line items for these categories in the next state budget (2026-27) as it builds up to the 5% target. This will help track spending on these three streams. The next budget would also ideally show separate spending for government

promotion and prevention programs and funds allocated to the community sector (nongovernment organisations).

Currently, the budget allocates spending to public health services – broad promotion and preventive health measures that "improve and protect the health of all Tasmanians by enabling Tasmanians to make positive health choices and live in safe environments. This is achieved through an integrated network of practice and programs led by public health specialist practitioners, doctors and scientists, with the support of local government, other agencies of government and non-government organisations."

The budget allocated to public health services in Tasmania in 2024-25 was \$37.2 million, or 1.2% of total health spending (\$3.13 billion), a slight drop from 1.3% in 2023-24.⁶⁹ This amounts to roughly \$65 per Tasmanian. Nationally, \$140 was spent per person on public health in 2019-20, or 1.8% of total health spending.⁷⁰ Australia is ranked 20th in the world for per capita expenditure on preventive health.⁷¹

It is unclear how much the Tasmanian or Australian governments allocate to mental health promotion and prevention. Mental illness prevention expenditure by non-government organisations was just 1.1% of total NGO mental health expenditure in Australia in 2019-2020.⁷²

Based on the budget papers, MHCT estimates Tasmanian government spending on mental health will be \$267 million in 2024-25, or 8.53% of total health expenditure. This a slight increase from 8.3% in 2023-24. Nationally, mental health spending comprises 7% of total health expenditure.⁷³ Earmarking 5% of Tasmania's estimated 2024-25 mental health budget to promotion and prevention for example would have allocated \$13.35 million to such initiatives.

Investment in overall preventive health will rise to 5% of total health expenditure by 2030 across the Commonwealth, state and territories, according to the National Preventive Health Strategy (2021–2030), although this appears aspirational.⁷⁴ While welcomed, it is unlikely to have an impact in mental health as most funding will target prevention of infectious diseases and chronic physical health conditions, says the Wellbeing and Prevention Coalition in Mental Health.⁷⁵

Other states are committing to mental health budget targets. Western Australia pledged to increase to 5% the proportion of the WA Mental Health Commission's budget for mental health promotion and prevention services by the end of 2025.⁷⁶ The commission is a government agency that facilitates delivery of mental health, alcohol and other drug services and programs, while leading system reform.

To reduce the incidence and impact of mental ill-health in Tasmania, the state must begin building the foundations of a mental health promotion and prevention system. Unlike mental healthcare, prevention requires its own framework, funding streams, workforce, and data systems. MHCT supports national efforts but emphasises the vital role of state governments in scaling proven, population-level interventions. Tasmania lacks a dedicated budget category for

mental health promotion and prevention, and public health spending remains low. MHCT recommends Tasmania commit to allocating 5% of its mental health budget to mental health promotion and prevention by 2030, beginning with a clearly defined line item in the 2026-27 state budget. This will ensure prevention is not an afterthought but an essential, complementary pillar alongside treatment – driving better outcomes, reducing future demand on services, and delivering long-term value for the community.

Recommendation 4: Focus on children and young people while recognising mental health and wellbeing needs across the lifespan

While MHCT recognises mental health and wellbeing needs across the lifespan, children and young people along with their parents and other caregivers should be the prime beneficiary of the 20-Year Preventive Health Strategy. Around 50% of lifetime mental health disorders begin before age 14 and 75% by age 24.^{77 78} Yet there is no dedicated investment in prevention for children aged 5–12 from either side of politics at a federal level, says Australia's Smiling Mind, a digital mental health not-for-profit.⁷⁹

Making mental health and wellbeing its own focus area in the Preventive Health Strategy would enable the Tasmanian government to concentrate and coordinate prevention efforts on what is arguably the single biggest contributor to mental ill-health in our community – child maltreatment.⁸⁰

Child maltreatment comprises physical, sexual and emotional abuse, as well as neglect and exposure to domestic violence. Child maltreatment is a serious public health concern. Its casual associations with health risk behaviours, physical illness and mental health problems are well established.⁸¹

Landmark research in 2023 showed child maltreatment was pervasive in Australia – with 62.2% of people maltreated as children. Most maltreated children experience multi-type maltreatment over a protracted period on multiple occasions. The findings were consistent with other research indicating maltreatment is far more prevalent than cases known to government agencies.⁸²

Prevalence rates for physical abuse of children were 32%; sexual abuse 28.5%; emotional abuse 30.9%; neglect 8.9%; and exposure to domestic violence 39.6%⁸³. A Sydney University study one year later found that by eradicating child maltreatment Australia could prevent 41% of suicide attempts, 39% cases of self-harm, 32% of drug use disorders, 27% of alcohol use disorders, 24% of anxiety disorders and 21% cases of depression.⁸⁴

Given the strong and causal link between child maltreatment and mental health conditions, the prevention of child maltreatment should get the same attention as efforts to reduce harm from other public health hazards such as smoking and vaping, says the Wellbeing and Prevention Coalition in Mental Health. It will be important to integrate the Preventive Health Strategy with the considerable effort and investment going into Tasmania's 10-Year Change for Children

blueprint. Together, they can play a key role in the broader goal to eradicate child maltreatment in Tasmania.

MHCT members said the government needed to understand the importance of identifying mental health and learning issues in primary school, and act accordingly. Members spoke about the challenge of not having enough screening and assessment around learning disorders and neuro-divergency such as autism and ADHD in Tasmania, especially among primary school children. Many young people were entering the system with major mental health challenges because they hadn't had access to early screening, members said. Public waitlists in Tasmania exceeded 18 months in 2021-22 for children needing an autism assessment and diagnosis.⁸⁵ We acknowledge the government's commitment to a new specialist service for children and young people with suspected ADHD, which opened in southern Tasmania in April and will be expanded across the state.⁸⁶

The National Children's Mental Health and Wellbeing Strategy (2021) calls for trialling (networked) sites in urban and rural areas of a service model of integrated child and family care that provides holistic assessment and treatment for children aged 0-12 and their families (action 2.1.c).⁸⁷ However, the status of this strategy is unclear to MHCT. Smiling Mind recently urged the Commonwealth to fully fund and implement it, suggesting it's slow moving.⁸⁸

An alternative approach may be to focus on screening for low mental wellbeing (not just mental ill-health) based on the Dual Continua Model of Mental Health, experts from Prevention United wrote in a research paper this year. They recommend large-scale screening for low mental wellbeing, using psychometrically sound tools, be conducted online and through schools, higher education, and primary care services. Those with low mental wellbeing could be linked to community services offering evidence-based interventions. This approach – which is yet to be tested – is likely to carry less stigma and may be easier to achieve than targeting those with subthreshold symptoms through clinical services, the researchers said.⁸⁹

However, screening is only the first step towards effective targeted prevention, they added. It is equally important young people who are languishing are referred or linked to appropriate interventions. Recent reviews have identified a range of evidence-based initiatives that could potentially be used to promote mental wellbeing. This includes initiatives to promote healthy behaviours (e.g., regular physical activity, good sleep hygiene, healthy eating, non-smoking/vaping, time in nature, participation in the arts); those to promote healthy thinking (mindfulness, positive psychology interventions, and psychological strategies derived from Acceptance and Commitment Therapy or Cognitive Behaviour Therapy); strategies to encourage positive relationships and social connectedness (e.g., youth mentoring, social prescribing); and activities that promote a sense of accomplishment, meaning and purpose e.g., sport, youth development programs, volunteering, the researchers wrote.⁹⁰

"Our paper suggests we can prevent mental illness in the community by screening young people who appear to be languishing and then dosing them up with wellbeing interventions, which they can get through their sports club, a youth group etc," Stephen Carbone, one of the authors, told MHCT. "They don't need to see a psychologist or a mental health nurse or a

doctor. They can see a youth worker... This interrupts the transition or deterioration or progression into poor mental health and mental illness."⁹¹

At the other end of the lifespan, Tasmania has the oldest population in the country. Research shows unplanned moves into aged care, often due to a sudden health crisis or cognitive decline, are linked to higher psychological distress for example. A large study of older people entering aged care in Australia found 46% had depression. Higher rates of depression of up to 58% were reported among those who experienced physical health decline upon entry to aged care.⁹² MHCT has previously noted its concern that the Health Policy Analysis did not give a state-by-state breakdown for older Australians (65+) missing out on community psychosocial supports.

While mental health and wellbeing matter across the lifespan, children and young people should be a primary focus of Tasmania's 20-Year Preventive Health Strategy. Half of all mental health conditions begin before age 14, yet there is little dedicated investment in prevention for this age group. Addressing child maltreatment could significantly reduce suicide, self-harm, and substance use.

MHCT recommends integrating the strategy with the Change for Children blueprint and prioritising early identification and support for learning and mental health challenges in primary schools. Screening for low mental wellbeing—using the Dual Continua Model—offers a stigma-free way to reach young people early and connect them with accessible, evidence-based community supports.

At the other end of life, Tasmania's ageing population faces its own risks, including high rates of depression in aged care. A lifespan approach is essential, but strategic, targeted investment in children and youth offers the greatest opportunity for long-term impact.

Recommendation 5: Employ evidence-based interventions

(Note: combines Recommendations 5 and 6 from the Summary of Recommendations)

As the Prevention Coalition in Mental Health notes, evidence-based prevention interventions exist but are not being deployed effectively or at scale. In their 2022 consensus statement, it outlined six priority areas for action. Half focus on children and young people. Some will give immediate benefits; others lay the foundations for reducing the occurrence of mental disorders in future generations. MHCT supports these priorities and summarises them below, while adding a seventh: filling the large gap in community psychosocial supports for Tasmanians with severe and moderate mental illness.

Some of these types of programs might exist in Tasmania in one form or another. Others might need to be anchored nationally or are already in place. Below is an illustration of a suite of evidence-based mental health prevention interventions. It is not exhaustive. MHCT also acknowledges that under Australia's health system there are limits to what states and territories can fund themselves. MHCT members stressed the importance of initiatives being

led by the community where possible. They noted the strength of this approach, the protective factors, especially when engaging with vulnerable cohorts such as CALD communities.

Priority 1: Support parents to help their children thrive

- Improve screening for perinatal mental health conditions.
- Provide parents with a perinatal mental health and/or substance use condition priority access to supports. Scale-up home visiting programs during infancy to reach more parents, while ensuring those with greatest need have equitable access.
- Scale-up existing evidence-based parenting programs and increase their uptake by 'destigmatising' these programs through universal public education and awareness campaigns. Invest in further development and evaluation of parenting programs that focus on prevention of adverse childhood experiences. The WHO defines adverse childhood experiences (ACEs) as "some of the most intensive and frequently occurring sources of stress that children may suffer early in life. Such experiences include multiple types of abuse; neglect; violence between parents or caregivers; other kinds of serious household dysfunction such as alcohol and substance abuse; and peer, community and collective violence." Many ACEs fall under child maltreatment.
- Increase access to specialist early intervention services for children and adolescents exposed to ACEs. This should apply to anyone exposed to ACEs, no matter their age.
- While preventing ACEs should be the priority, proactive early identification and therapeutic support for children and adolescents who experience ACEs can reduce immediate harms and future risks related to exposure. Emphasis therefore also needs to be on screening for exposure; improving referral pathways; and promoting prompt access to specialised early intervention services that support children, adolescents and their parents and other caregivers.
- Parenting programs have significant economic benefits. One Australian program suggested a return on investment of \$13.83.

Priority 2: Build children and adolescents' social supports and protective life skills

Give all Australian children and adolescents the opportunity to learn key life-skills that reduce the risk of experiencing mental health and substance use conditions through their schools.

- Ensure all primary and secondary schools implement evidence-based skills-building programs that prevent mental health and substance use conditions.
- Ensure all primary and secondary schools implement evidence-based anti-bullying

programs.

Priority 3: Support young people and adults to look after their mental and physical health

- Raise awareness about 'good' mental health and encourage people to adopt self-care strategies that promote and protect their mental health and wellbeing.
- Design, implement and evaluate a public education campaign to raise awareness about 'good' mental health and encourage people to take actions that will promote their mental health and wellbeing.

Priority 4: Create mentally healthy workplaces

Assist employers and employees to work together to create mentally healthy workplaces that promote the positive aspects of work and reduce psychosocial risk factors. Important context, not in the Prevention Coalition in Mental Health's consensus statement, is the following:

- Mental illness is the leading cause of absence and long-term incapacity in the workplace.⁹³
- The median working time lost from mental health conditions was more than four times greater than all physical injuries and illnesses (2020-21).⁹⁴
- The median compensation paid for mental health conditions was more than three times greater than all physical injuries and illnesses.⁹⁵
- Workers with claims for mental health conditions experienced poorer return to work outcomes and were more likely to experience stigma from employers and colleagues.⁹⁶

Since the Prevention Coalition in Mental Health released its six evidence-based interventions, psychosocial hazard legislation has been introduced across Australia.

- Tasmanian Work Health and Safety Regulations (2022) require workplaces to prevent psychosocial hazards from occurring and manage them when they do. Hazards include workplace bullying, traumatic events, excessive workloads, and low job control.⁹⁷
- A manager training program in Fire and Rescue NSW returned \$10 for every \$1 spent, leading to a significant drop in sickness absence. Managers were also more confident talking to staff about mental Illness.⁹⁸

Priority 5: Address the social determinants of mental health

MHCT welcomes the discussion paper's numerous references to the social determinants of health, which are largely outside an individual's control. However, MHCT and our members suggest detail and focus is needed on how to address the challenges that arise from socioeconomic disadvantage and social inequalities in Tasmania such as poverty, insecure work,

homelessness, unaffordable housing and access to healthcare. The burden of mental health issues is concentrated in the most socioeconomically disadvantaged.⁹⁹ Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islanders, those from culturally and linguistically diverse minorities or refugee communities, people who identify as LGBTIQA+, and individuals with a disability on average experience higher rates of mental disorders than the general population because of discrimination and disadvantage.¹⁰⁰ More than one in five Tasmanians also live below the poverty line.¹⁰¹ Decades of research affirm a causal link between financial difficulties and mental health challenges such as anxiety, depression, and suicidal thoughts.¹⁰²

As the 2022 consensus statement from the Prevention Coalition in Mental Health notes, governments need to recognise and address the negative influence socioeconomic disadvantage and social inequalities have on mental health and wellbeing. This 'social gradient' is not due to intrinsic difference between advantaged and disadvantaged individuals but differences in level of access to critical resources such as high-quality education, employment, financial security, stable housing, and access to health and human services.

The Prevention Coalition in Mental Health recommends the following:

- Close the gap in Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander social and emotional wellbeing.
- Make child, youth, and family wellbeing the focus of budget considerations.
- Mentally healthy laws and public policies that tackle social and economic determinants
 of mental health are integral to prevention. Some policies exist but may need
 strengthening because they are not working, while others are missing. Key targets
 should include educational attainment, income and housing security and efforts to
 prevent gender violence, racism, homophobia and transphobia and other forms of
 discrimination.
- Responsibility for creating mentally healthy physical, social, and economic environments is spread across multiple government departments and statutory authorities. A comprehensive and coordinated approach to influencing key risk and protective factors requires a whole-of-government 'mental health in all policies' approach. This can be achieved in various ways. One is to establish a cross-portfolio process that brings together key government departments to determine how each will contribute to the prevention of mental health and substance use problems in its area of responsibility. Through this process a 'whole-of-government' budget could be developed that explains how each department is contributing to primary prevention, so that responsibility is spread beyond the mental health portfolio to other areas of government.

Priority 6: Strengthen the research evidence and improve data collection

Invest in key system building blocks needed to support the prevention of mental disorders.

• Provide dedicated funding for research and evaluation into the prevention of mental health and substance use conditions.

- Develop a prevention research roadmap to guide action and investment.
- Track investment, activity, and outcomes in prevention.

 Develop a prevention monitoring framework, in consultation with key stakeholders, and embed prevention indicators into national population level surveys and reporting frameworks.

Priority 7: Fill the gap in community psychosocial supports

- As noted above, only 26.5% of Tasmanians who need community psychosocial services get them. The Commonwealth-commissioned HPA analysis revealed that Tasmanians with severe mental illness were missing out on 351,000 hours of psychosocial supports each year. For those with moderate mental illness it was 51,000 hours. This amounted to an alarming 98.4% shortfall in hours of state and federal funded psychosocial services to Tasmanians with severe mental illness and an 88.8% shortfall in hours to those with moderate mental illness and an 88.8% shortfall in hours to those with moderate mental health issues. (This excludes Tasmanians on the NDIS). The combined shortfalls in hours were the worst in Australia.¹⁰³
- MHCT welcomes the discussion paper's reference to increasing access to psychosocial supports to help people participate fully in their lives in Focus Area Four.
- Many MHCT members strongly questioned the notion that psychosocial supports should only be seen as part of the mental healthcare system, not promotion and prevention. They told our two consultation sessions that the definition of prevention needed to recognise the value of psychosocial supports; that these services fall under the prevention umbrella irrespective of a recipient's condition. Perceptions psychosocial supports were "low-level", or "generalist", were incorrect, they said. Many programs help Tasmanians with severe mental health issues, the so-called pointy end, keeping them out of hospital and saving the government money. Psychosocial supports led to preventive avenues and measures, but this was sometimes incidental and driven by the sector, not funded for, members said. Psychosocial services allowed people, especially young Tasmanians, to get information and join activities until they could access specialist services. Language around clinical and non-clinical services had created a false dichotomy, when the focus should be on better integrating psychosocial services with the mental healthcare system, our members added.

Based on 11 largely face-to-face psychosocial programs run by member organisations, MHCT <u>estimated in a report</u> released in March that roughly \$200 million is needed annually to support the 9,420 Tasmanians missing out on services. MHCT acknowledges this is a daunting number, but it's a starting point for the state and federal government to understand the investment required. While the goal should be to fully fund the gap, MHCT recommends meeting the target over four years. This phased approach would give community mental health organisations time to scale up their workforces and plan for increased service delivery. Assuming a 50:50 cost sharing arrangement, both governments would be responsible for increases of roughly \$25 million in psychosocial supports in each budget year.

Psychosocial supports have been shown to improve mental health and wellbeing, personal recovery, housing outcomes, physical health, social inclusion, education and employment and reduce hospital admissions and length of hospital stay, as well as improving outcomes for family, carers and supporters. In line with the Dual Continua Model of Mental Health, they help people move from the bottom left quadrant (low mental wellbeing with a diagnosed mental health condition) to the top left (high mental wellbeing with a diagnosed mental health condition).

To effectively reduce the incidence and impact of mental ill-health in Tasmania, the Preventive Health Strategy must prioritise implementation and scaling of evidencebased interventions. These interventions—many of which focus on children, young people, and families—are well-defined and demonstrate strong returns on investment. MHCT supports the six priority areas identified by the Prevention Coalition in Mental Health, including support for parenting, skills-building in schools, public mental health literacy, mentally healthy workplaces, addressing social determinants, and strengthening data systems. MHCT adds a seventh priority: filling the gap in community psychosocial supports for Tasmanians with moderate to severe mental illness. These non-clinical supports are essential to prevention and recovery yet remain significantly underfunded. Embedding these interventions will not only reduce demand on acute services but help Tasmanians of all ages thrive.

Recommendation 6: Embrace Tasmania's community mental health sector

The Tasmanian community mental health sector comprises not-for-profits and charities that provide the following:

- Helplines, counselling and mental health services
- Accommodation support and outreach

- Disability services, including NDIS
- Employment and education
- Family and carer support
- Self-help and peer support
- Specialist support such as LGBTIQA+
- Promotion, information and advocacy

The community mental health sector performs critical functions:

 Supports people to live well in the community, meet everyday challenges, avoid crisis and stay out of hospital.

- Delivers psychosocial supports that address the emotional, social and practical needs of people managing complex mental illness and moderate mental health conditions.
- Is an essential bridge between Medicare funded mental health services and state-run acute services.
- Provides wrap-around support with a focus on person-centred recovery and connection with community.
- Takes pressure off other parts of the health system, particularly emergency departments.
- Assists people along the continuum of care.

The brief outline above shows how the community mental health sector can be a key driver of the enablers in the discussion paper. The sector is a trusted brand, backed by a committed workforce and volunteers. Members told our consultation sessions their organisations were already acting as enablers but needed to be properly funded. MHCT has repeatedly called for five-year contracts and six-month renewal periods, as we noted in our <u>2025-26 budget priority</u> <u>submission</u>. With greater capacity to forward plan, the sector will be well positioned to play a leading role in mental health promotion and prevention initiatives.

Some examples:

Enabler 1: A whole of government, whole of community approach

The community mental health sector has deep roots across Tasmania, from metropolitan areas to remote corners. There is a wealth of experience in delivering non-clinical services. Research elsewhere in Australia shows consumers rate community mental health services as a better experience than hospital, with significantly higher ratings in domains of respect, safety and fairness, individuality, participation, information and support, and making a difference in their lives.¹⁰⁴ This puts the community mental health sector in a strong position to show "collective responsibility" – to quote from the discussion paper – to ensure good outcomes in mental health promotion and prevention.

Enabler 2: Establish strong leadership and governance.

Unfortunately, the entire community sector appears to have been omitted from enabler two (the private sector and industry are included). As the discussion paper notes: "The success of a 20-year strategy will depend on the energy and involvement of all sections of society". The community mental health sector exemplifies strong leadership and good governance, working with tight budgets to deliver essential services amid growing demand and complexity of client presentations.

Enabler 3: Apply contemporary and sustainable funding models

MHCT supports the discussion paper's comment that key actions under this enabler could include "long-term funding cycles to facilitate consistency, sustainability, and quality improvement."

Enabler 7: Build a skilled workforce

MHCT is pleased to see the discussion paper call for a skilled and empowered multisectoral preventive health workforce. We recommend the strategy make a clear reference to the mental health workforce in this section, and the National Mental Health Workforce Strategy 2022-2032. (We acknowledge the reference to the Tasmanian Workplace Mental Health Framework.)

As we noted in Recommendation 3, Australia needs a dedicated mental health promotion and prevention workforce. This would recognise mental health promotion as a specialist field intersecting with health promotion, public health, and mental healthcare.¹⁰⁵

In late 2024, Prevention United released Australia's first mental health promotion competency framework, which it called a landmark move towards building a robust mental health promotion workforce.¹⁰⁶ This outlines competencies for specialist mental health promotion practitioners – those whose primary role is to promote mental wellbeing – and mental health promotion workers – those in other roles who contribute to mental health initiatives in sectors such as education, workplaces and community settings.¹⁰⁷

Specialist mental health promotion practitioners are defined as those whose primary role is mental health promotion. Such workers come from backgrounds such as clinical mental healthcare, health promotion, public health, community development and other fields.¹⁰⁸ Mental health promotion workers are defined as those with a different primary role but who are involved in delivery of mental health promotion initiatives. This may include teachers, people and culture managers, and other workers who are supporting implementation of initiatives in early childhood education services, schools, workplaces, sports and recreation, arts, nature or other community settings.¹⁰⁹ This will require upskilling and training pathways for individuals wanting to work in mental health promotion.

The Tasmanian community mental health sector plays a vital, often under-recognised role in supporting people to live well, avoid crisis, and stay connected to their communities. With deep reach across the state and a trusted, person-centred approach, the sector delivers essential non-clinical services—including psychosocial supports, peer-led programs, education, and advocacy—that bridge the gap between primary care and acute services. It already embodies many of the enablers in the discussion paper, such as a whole-of-community approach, strong local leadership, and workforce capability. However, its capacity to lead in mental health promotion and prevention is constrained by short-term, piecemeal funding. Embracing the community sector through long-term investment, inclusion in governance, and workforce



development will unlock its potential as a cornerstone of a sustainable, community-led mental health prevention system in Tasmania.

Recommendation 7: Targets, monitoring and accountability

Targets

MHCT understands the strategy's purpose is not to list all actions for the next 20 years but provide a framework and direction. Nevertheless, we believe it's vital the document contain targets and timeframes. The National Preventive Health Strategy for example set a national daily smoking prevalence target of less than 10% by 2025 and 5% or less for adults (≥18 years) by 2030.¹¹⁰ Our members support the setting of measurable targets.

We recommend the following mental health and wellbeing targets:

- 1. Eradicate child maltreatment within a generation. This is in line with a recent call by the Wellbeing and Prevention Coalition in Mental Health.¹¹¹
- 2. As noted above, 5% of the Tasmanian mental health budget be spent on promotion and prevention by 2030. Initiatives should target mental health in general; reducing harms associated with the use of alcohol and other drugs; and suicide prevention (noting the potential for overlap among the three categories).
- 3. The state and federal governments start filling the gap in community psychosocial supports for Tasmanians with severe and moderate mental illness. While the goal should be to fully fund the gap, MHCT recommends meeting the target over four years. This phased approach would give community mental health organisations time to scale up their workforces and plan for increased service delivery. Assuming a 50:50 cost sharing arrangement, both governments would be responsible for increases of roughly \$25 million in psychosocial supports in each budget year.
- 4. MHCT also recommends targets to support the national campaign "Towards zero suicides for all Australians". Tragically, 88 people took their own lives in Tasmania in 2023, according to preliminary data.¹¹² U.S. research shows up to 135 people are affected by a single suicide.¹¹³ They may experience intense grief such as immediate family and close friends, be work colleagues or otherwise have known the person. Across Australia, around 17 times more people attempt suicide than take their lives, says peak body Suicide Prevention Australia.¹¹⁴ Every attempt is a person in deep distress (and their loved ones). Targets could be reducing suicides in Tasmania, as well as measuring suicide attempts and suicidal distress and bringing those rates down. This is a sensitive issue, but any preventive health strategy needs a strong suicide prevention component. Members agreed that Towards Zero is not specific enough and that targets needed to be set and measured.

We could list other targets but feel what we've outlined is broad and challenging enough for mental health and wellbeing. Public targets are essential so we can assess if Tasmania is making progress on the strategy.

Monitoring & accountability

MHCT strongly recommends a monitoring mechanism be outlined in the strategy and in place within the first year. This would be an open, transparent and accountable structure that has all invested stakeholders, including Tasmanians with lived experience, at the table, evaluating the strategy. It wouldn't just hold government to account, but the community sector and other funded organisations delivering promotion and prevention initiatives. This would ensure the community has influence on how money is spent, how evaluations are conducted, and how the preventative strategy adapts to changing priorities.

As Enabler 4 – clear and transparent reporting – states: "public trust is critical to governments' ability to function effectively and respond to complex challenges". Regular reporting to bodies such as the Premier's Health and Wellbeing Advisory Council and the Tasmanian Health Senate to ensure oversight and accountability is to be expected. Our recommendation will ensure maximum public confidence and accountability in the strategy.

Monitoring should also be done against a robust framework. A Mental Health and Suicide Prevention Monitoring and Reporting Framework was prepared for the National Mental Health Commission by the Nous Group in 2018.¹¹⁵ MHCT is not suggesting this 125-page framework be used for the Preventive Health Strategy. However, it's an example of a framework that could be applied for the mental health and wellbeing component of the strategy.

The Nous framework looks at social, system and outcomes domains in this order:¹¹⁶

- Focus on people with high levels of need and/or limited access to services.
- Social domains the broader social factors that impact mental health outcomes of people in Australia, including social determinants and social attitudes that impact on mental health and suicide, social issues and the reform activity that is undertaken in response to these.
- System domains the performance of system activities that impact the mental health outcomes of people in Australia.
- Outcome domains the status of key mental health and wellbeing outcomes of people in Australia at both the individual and population level, including how social context and system activities are changing these over time.

"The desired outcome of monitoring and reporting is positive change in the mental health and wellbeing of all Australians, enabling people to lead a contributing life and to be part of a thriving community," says the Nous executive summary. "The (National Mental Health) Commission will achieve this by providing insight into outcomes for people with lived experience of mental ill health and suicidality, their carers, families, and support people. Monitoring and reporting will also act as a catalyst for change by informing policy and practice to improve mental health outcomes."¹¹⁷

Experts from the Black Dog Institute recently recommended creation of a federal-supported Preventative Mental Health Taskforce to evaluate mental health prevention initiatives and

.

make recommendations, supported by mental health organisations, lived experience advisors, First Nations people, and experts in the field. As a first step, they recommended establishment of an expert advisory group to determine how the taskforce would operate. Establishing a mechanism to consider, implement, and fund the taskforce's recommendations was also essential. "This type of evidence-based, coordinated approach to mental health prevention would add immense value to Australia's existing focus on early intervention, suicide prevention and recovery support, providing a new tool to tackle rising rates of mental ill-health," they wrote, noting there was no coordinated taskforce or equivalent body responsible for evaluating and recommending which prevention initiatives should be prioritised, funded, and delivered at scale in Australia.¹¹⁸

Suicide Prevention Act

> MHCT's final point is for Tasmania to consider how a Suicide Prevention Act might help achieve the goals of the Preventive Health Strategy. In effect, how an Act could be a ninth enabler. Some MHCT members have expressed their support for this approach, too.

> As we wrote in a <u>briefing paper</u> for the government in September 2024, a Suicide Prevention Act could strengthen Tasmania's considerable efforts to reduce suicide, a formal policy priority of successive governments since 2010. A Suicide Prevention Act would potentially require all government departments and officials to operate through the prism of suicide prevention. It would force action on addressing the social determinants of health that are such a major contributor to mental illness.

> "An Act ensures every government department and official, whether it's housing, education, social security or health, must look at their work through a suicide prevention lens," says peak independent body Suicide Prevention Australia. "It means everyone is accountable."

A Suicide Prevention Act would safeguard strategies and prevention bodies against a change in government and promote accountability to parliament and the public given the reporting requirements such laws usually demand.

Tasmania already has the building blocks in place: The Premier's Mental Health and Suicide Prevention Advisory Council; a suicide prevention strategy in its third iteration; a suicide register (established in 2017) and the Tasmanian Suicide Prevention Community Network (TSPCN) run by Relationships Australia Tasmania. A Suicide Prevention Act would embed those mechanisms and strategies into law, as well as make the reduction of suicide a legislative requirement in Tasmania.

MHCT welcomes the government's interest in developing a Suicide Prevention Act (noted in Implementation Plan Two of the Tasmanian Suicide Prevention Strategy). At the same time, strengthening community foundations are critical to suicide prevention across Tasmania. Relationships Australia Tasmania has seen place-based approaches create conditions for hope, safety, and engagement. These include awareness-raising, stigma reduction, strengthening

community networks and referral pathways, empowering lived experience, and providing tailored postvention responses.¹¹⁹

South Australia is the only state in Australia to introduce a Suicide Prevention Act so far. Its 2021 Act requires certain state agencies (prescribed authorities) to have strategies and measures to prevent suicide among staff and the public who engage with them. It also provides a framework to ensure that suicide prevention is a priority across all levels of government and community¹²⁰ NSW plans similar legislation and says its strategy, among other things, will address underlying factors contributing to suicide. This will include focusing on "broader social determinants of health such as financial insecurity, unstable housing and social isolation – key factors that exacerbate suicidal distress".¹²¹

Japan has the oldest Suicide Prevention Act in the world. Its legislation has helped reduce the rate of suicide by 40% since it was introduced in 2006.¹²²

As the Tasmania's Suicide Prevention Strategy (2023-2027) notes, suicidal behaviour can emerge because of a range of factors in a person's life.¹²³ Research indicates it is usually a culmination of life experiences, emotional responses to distress and lost hope in the future. It can occur across the lifespan with many motivations, sometimes exacerbated by adverse experiences as a child, the impact of alcohol and drugs or loss of a relationship, job or ability to live life as was expected.¹²⁴ Data from the Tasmanian Suicide Register for 2012-2018 showed 64% of those who died by suicide had at least one previous mental illness diagnosis and 47% accessed mental health care in the six weeks prior to their death.¹²⁵

Suicide Prevention Australia's Community Tracker sheds light on the prevalence of suicidal behaviours, social and economic issues driving distress and the impact of suicide. Its April 2025 quarterly survey from NSW showed the following were the top stressors:¹²⁶

- 1. Cost of living and personal debt
- 2. Family and relationship breakdowns
- 3. Social isolation and loneliness
- 4. Housing access and affordability
- 5. Unemployment and job security

"A Suicide Prevention Act is genuine prevention upstream," said Chris Stone, Executive Director of Sector Advocacy at Suicide Prevention Australia. "It can address all the social-economic and environmental determinants of suicide."¹²⁷

• •

•

Conclusion

Despite steadily increasing investment in mental healthcare services over the last few decades, the prevalence of mental health conditions in Australia is rising rather than falling, services are struggling to keep up with demand, and individual, government and societal costs are escalating.¹²⁸ "If we are unable to treat our way out of this problem, then primary prevention becomes the key to alleviating the (inequitable) burden of mental ill-health," experts from Prevention United wrote in their recent academic paper.¹²⁹

Tasmania is showing vision by developing a long-term Preventive Health Strategy. MHCT and our members are ready to assist in whatever capacity with development of the strategy and its implementation. As our submission makes clear, there is an urgent need to move fast on mental health promotion and prevention. Doing so will be a defining policy success for this government, allow future administrations to keep up the momentum and be a model for the country. Most importantly, it will make a big difference to the lives of all Tasmanians.

.

 $\bullet \bullet \bullet \bullet$

• •

• • •

References

¹ National Study of Mental Health and Wellbeing. Australian Bureau of Statistics. "42.9% of people aged 16–85 years had experienced a mental disorder at some time in their life". Oct 5, 2023. <u>https://www.abs.gov.au/statistics/health/mental-health/national-study-mental-health-and-wellbeing/latest-release</u>

² Kessler, R. C., Berglund, P., Demler, O., Jin, R., Merikangas, K. R., & Walters, E. E. (2005). Lifetime prevalence and age-of-onset distributions of DSM-IV disorders in the National Comorbidity Survey Replication. Archives of general psychiatry, 62(6), 593–602.

https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/15939837

³ Kessler, R.C., Amminger, G.P., Aguilar-Gaxiola, S., Alonso, J., Lee, S., & Ustun, T.B. (2007). Age of onset of mental disorders: A review of recent literature. Current Opinion in Psychiatry, 20(4), 359–364.

⁴ Maidment, K., Grummitt, L., Birrell, L. & Carbone, S. (2024). Preventing child maltreatment to prevent mental illhealth. Prevention United: Melbourne. <u>https://nest.greenant.net/s/fGxbNP98g6zY5bb</u>

⁵ Health in Tasmania. Primary Health Tasmania Health Needs Assessment 2025-28. December 2024. <u>https://www.primaryhealthtas.com.au/wp-content/uploads/2024/12/Primary-Health-Tasmania-needs-assessment-2025-28.pdf</u>

⁶ Primed for Prevention. A consensus statement on the prevention of mental disorders. August 2020. <u>https://www.sydney.edu.au/matilda-centre/news-and-events/2020/10/28/consensus-statement-on-the-prevention-of-mental-disorders-.html</u>

⁷ Alex Kopp, Colin Penter and Shae Garwood, Poverty and Mental Health: Reducing Systemic Harm to Improve Wellbeing. Western Australian Association for Mental Health. Oct 2023. <u>https://www.anglicarewa.org.au/docs/default-source/advocacy/poverty-and-mental-health-report-</u> <u>2023.pdf?sfvrsn=baf9a17f_3</u>

⁸ TasCOSS homepage. https://tascoss.org.au/

⁹ Investing to Save. The Economic Benefits for Australia of Investment in Mental Health Reform. Mental Health Australia and KPMG. 2018. <u>https://mhaustralia.org/sites/default/files/docs/investing to save may 2018 -</u> <u>kpmg mental health australia.pdf</u>

¹⁰ The Economic Case for Investing in Mental Health Prevention. National Mental Health Commission. 2019. <u>https://www.mentalhealthcommission.gov.au/sites/default/files/2024-03/the-economic-case-for-investing-in-mental-health-prevention--summary.pdf</u>

¹¹ Primary Health Tasmania website. <u>https://www.primaryhealthtas.com.au/for-health-professionals/programs/mental-health/</u>

¹² Annual suicide deaths over time by states and territories. Australian Institute of Health and Welfare. <u>https://www.aihw.gov.au/suicide-self-harm-monitoring/geography/states-territories/annual-deaths-over-time</u>

¹³ Analysis of unmet need for psychosocial supports outside of the National Disability Insurance Scheme. Health Policy Analysis. August 2024.

. . . .

https://www.health.gov.au/sites/default/files/2024-08/analysis-of-unmet-need-for-psychosocial-supportsoutside-of-the-national-disability-insurance-scheme-final-report.pdf

¹⁴ https://www.themercury.com.au/news/tasmania/riley-knowles-on-how-he-and-his-family-almost-ended-upbeing-homeless/news-story/b0c70405a52bdb832744a7bd22066fed

¹⁵ Bilateral Schedule on Mental Health and Suicide Prevention: Tasmania. March 2022 https://federalfinancialrelations.gov.au/sites/federalfinancialrelations.gov.au/files/2022-05/nmh sp bilateral agreement tas.PDF

¹⁶ https://www.health.gov.au/sites/default/files/2024-09/commonwealth-psychosocial-support-programguidance.pdf

¹⁷ https://www.health.tas.gov.au/publications/rethink-2020-state-plan-2020-2025

¹⁸ Starting Upstream: Building a Strong and Sustainable Preventive Mental Health System for Australia. Prevention Coalition in Mental Health. Aug 2022 https://drive.google.com/file/d/1R86W-aBTeRm9nnS72VMwBpxoKPE6PEIn/view

¹⁹ https://www.health.tas.gov.au/sites/default/files/2024-10/tasmanian suicide prevention strategy 2023-2027 - implementation plan two.pdf

²⁰ https://www.health.tas.gov.au/20-year-preventive-health-strategy#have-your-say

²¹ National Study of Mental Health and Wellbeing. Australian Bureau of Statistics. "42.9% of people aged 16–85 years had experienced a mental disorder at some time in their life". Oct 5, 2023. https://www.abs.gov.au/statistics/health/mental-health/national-study-mental-health-and-wellbeing/latestrelease

²² National Preventive Health Strategy 2021-2030 https://www.health.gov.au/resources/publications/national-preventive-health-strategy-2021-2030?language=en

²³ Transforming Australia's approach to mental health and wellbeing. A Pre-Election Submission from The Wellbeing and Prevention Coalition in Mental Health. Press release. Feb 2025. https://nest.greenant.net/s/cpdmYEPwEFDyb2s

²⁴ <u>https://www.aihw.gov.au/news-media/media-releases/2023/2023-december/mental-health-co</u>nditions-andsubstance-use-disorders-a-leading-cause-of-disease-burden-in-2023

²⁵ National Study of Mental Health and Wellbeing. Australian Bureau of Statistics. Oct 5, 2023. https://www.abs.gov.au/statistics/health/mental-health/national-study-mental-health-and-wellbeing/latestrelease

²⁶ https://butterfly.org.au/news/eating-disorder-sector-present-government-with-urgent-recommendations-toimprove-protections-for-young-people-on-social-

media/#:~:text=With%20eating%20disorders%20in%20Australians,support%20for%20navigating%20social%20me dia.

²⁷ Paying the Price Report 2024. Deloitte Access Economics, as well as state-by-state estimates done by the **Butterfly Foundation.**

https://butterfly.org.au/who-we-are/research-policy-publications/payingtheprice2024/

.

 $\bullet \bullet \bullet \bullet$

•

²⁸ https://www.abc.net.au/news/2025-04-15/youth-homelessness/105175204

²⁹ <u>https://www.themercury.com.au/news/tasmania/riley-knowles-on-how-he-and-his-family-almost-ended-up-being-homeless/news-story/b0c70405a52bdb832744a7bd22066fed</u>

³⁰ Annual suicide deaths over time by states and territories. Australian Institute of Health and Welfare. <u>https://www.aihw.gov.au/suicide-self-harm-monitoring/geography/states-territories/annual-deaths-over-time</u>

³¹ Snapshot of priority populations in Tasmania. Primary Health Tasmania. March 2024. <u>https://www.primaryhealthtas.com.au/wp-content/uploads/2024/04/Snapshot-of-priority-populations-in-Tasmania.pdf</u>

³² Mental health findings for LGBTQ+ Australians. Australian Bureau of Statistics. Feb 27, 2024 <u>https://www.abs.gov.au/articles/mental-health-findings-lgbtq-</u> <u>australians#:~:text=ln%20general%2C%20LGB%2B%20people%20were.of%20gay%20or%20lesbian%20people</u>

33 Ibid

³⁴ Australia's Mental Health Check-up. KPMG. Nov 2024. <u>https://assets.kpmg.com/content/dam/kpmg/au/pdf/2024/australias-mental-health-check-up.pdf</u>

35 Ibid

³⁶ Dawadi S, Shawyer F, Callander E, et al. An equity indicator for assessing mental healthcare access: a national population case study. Epidemiology and Psychiatric Sciences. 2024. <u>https://www.cambridge.org/core/journals/epidemiology-and-psychiatric-sciences/article/an-equity-indicator-forassessing-mental-healthcare-access-a-national-population-case-study/71156991A724384CA5286AFC4D84187B</u>

37 Ibid

³⁸ Primed for Prevention. A consensus statement on the prevention of mental disorders. Prevention Coalition in Mental Health. August 2020

https://drive.google.com/file/d/1fxaf6V9yPVnN516hU1PpT1iMrwc7CO1e/view

³⁹ Ibid

⁴⁰ <u>https://preventionunited.org.au/how-prevention-works/mental-health-versus-mental-illness/</u>

⁴¹ Reimagining Youth Mental Health: A discussion paper about how to tackle the youth mental health crisis. Prevention United. June 2023. <u>https://nest.greenant.net/index.php/s/5SafKqwbYSp2kpB</u>

⁴² <u>https://preventionunited.org.au/how-prevention-works/mental-health-versus-mental-illness/</u>

⁴³ Ibid

⁴⁴ Ibid

⁴⁵ ACT-ing Upstream: Taking a strategic approach to mental health promotion and prevention in the ACT. Prevention United. Jan 2025.

.

 $\bullet \bullet \bullet \bullet$

. . . .

https://www.act.gov.au/__data/assets/pdf_file/0005/2821901/ACT-ing-Upstream-Taking-a-strategic-approach-tomental-health-promotion-and-prevention-in-the-ACT.pdf

46 Ibid

47 Ibid

48 Ibid

⁴⁹ Ibid

⁵⁰ Iasiello, M., van Agteren, J., & Muir-Cochrane, E. (2020). Mental Health and/or Mental Illness: A Scoping Review of the Evidence and Implications of the Dual-Continua Model of Mental Health. *Evidence Base*, (1). https://www.researchgate.net/publication/340439425_Mental_Health_andor_Mental_Illness_A_Scoping_Review_of the Evidence and Implications of the Dual-Continua Model of Mental Health.

⁵¹ Primary Health Tasmania website

https://www.primaryhealthtas.com.au/for-health-professionals/programs/mental-health/

⁵² Health Policy Analysis. Analysis of unmet need for psychosocial supports outside of the National Disability Insurance Scheme – Final Report. August 2024.

https://www.health.gov.au/resources/publications/analysis-of-unmet-need-for-psychosocial-supports-outside-ofthe-national-disability-insurance-scheme-final-report?language=en

⁵³ <u>https://www.creatingopportunitiestogether.com.au/</u>

⁵⁴ https://www1.racgp.org.au/newsgp/clinical/primary-care-at-the-heart-of-social-prescribing-na

⁵⁵ MHCT interview with Stephen Carbone, Jan 29, 2025.

⁵⁶ Van Agteren, J., Iasiello, M. (2025). Stuck in Neutral: Languishing and its Impact on Australia. Be Well Co, North Sydney, New South Wales. Published at: <u>www.bewellco.io/languishing-report-2025</u>.

57 Ibid

58 Ibid

⁵⁹ Be Well Co media release. World First Research puts the spotlight on Languishing. Feb 3, 2025.

⁶⁰ MHCT interview with Suzanne Dick, Jan 30, 2025.

⁶¹ Investigating the Dual-Continua Model of Mental Health: Assessment of Mental Wellbeing in the Context of Psychological Distress. Matthew Iasiello. Thesis Submitted to Flinders University for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy College of Nursing and Health Science. July 2023 <u>https://flex.flinders.edu.au/file/5762e74b-dc2b-45fc-99c8-f6fcfccfb3c5/1/lasiello_Thesis_2023_Librarycopy.pdf</u>

⁶² C. L. Keyes, Dhingra SS, Simoes EJ. Mental Health Promotion and Protection. 2010;100(12).

⁶³ M. Iasiello, J. van Agteren, C. L. M. Keyes, E. M. Cochrane. Positive mental health as a predictor of recovery from mental illness. J Affect Disord. 2019;251:227-30.

.

 $\bullet \bullet \bullet \bullet$

. . . .

⁶⁴ Starting Upstream: Building a Strong and Sustainable Preventive Mental Health System for Australia. Prevention Coalition in Mental Health. Aug 2022.

https://drive.google.com/file/d/1R86W-aBTeRm9nnS72VMwBpxoKPE6PEIn/view

65 Ibid

66 Ibid

⁶⁷ Queensland Mental Health and Wellbeing Strategy 2024–2029 Consultation Draft. Health+ Wellbeing Queensland.

https://hw.qld.gov.au/wp-content/uploads/2024/04/Consultation-Draft-Mental-Health-and-Wellbeing-Strategy-2024%E2%80%932029.pdf

⁶⁸ Starting Upstream: Building a Strong and Sustainable Preventive Mental Health System for Australia. Prevention Coalition in Mental Health. Aug 2022. <u>https://drive.google.com/file/d/1R86W-aBTeRm9nnS72VMwBpxoKPE6PEIn/view</u>

⁶⁹ https://www.treasury.tas.gov.au/Documents/2024-25-Budget-Paper-No-2-Volume-1.pdf

⁷⁰ Alan Shiell, Kate Garvey, Shane Kavanagh, Victoria Loblay, Penelope Hawe. How do we fund Public Health in Australia? How Should We? Australian and New Zealand Journal of Public Health, Volume 48, Issue 5, 2024. https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S1326020024000633?via=ihub

⁷¹ National Preventive Health Strategy (2021-2030). Federal Department of Health. <u>https://www.health.gov.au/sites/default/files/documents/2021/12/national-preventive-health-strategy-2021-2030_1.pdf</u>

⁷² Starting Upstream: Building a Strong and Sustainable Preventive Mental Health System for Australia. Prevention Coalition in Mental Health. Aug 2022. https://drive.google.com/file/d/1R86W-aBTeRm9nnS72VMwBpxoKPE6PEIn/view

⁷³ <u>https://mhaustralia.org/sites/default/files/docs/mental_health_australia_2025-2026_pre-budget_submission_-jan_2025 - final.pdf</u>

⁷⁴ National Preventive Health Strategy (2021-2030). Federal Department of Health. <u>https://www.health.gov.au/sites/default/files/documents/2021/12/national-preventive-health-strategy-2021-2030_1.pdf</u>

⁷⁵ Starting Upstream: Building a Strong and Sustainable Preventive Mental Health System for Australia. Prevention Coalition in Mental Health. August 2022. https://drive.google.com/file/d/1R86W-aBTeRm9nnS72VMwBpxoKPE6PEIn/view

⁷⁶ Western Australian Mental Health, Alcohol and Other Drug Services Plan 2015-2025 <u>https://www.mhc.wa.gov.au/awcontent/Web/Documents/2015-2024/WA-mental-health-AOD-services-plan-2015-2025.pdf</u>

⁷⁷ Kessler, R. C., Berglund, P., Demler, O., Jin, R., Merikangas, K. R., & Walters, E. E. (2005). Lifetime prevalence and age-of-onset distributions of DSM-IV disorders in the National Comorbidity Survey Replication. Archives of general psychiatry, 62(6), 593–602.

https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/15939837

.

 $\bullet \bullet \bullet \bullet$

•

• •

⁷⁸ Kessler, R.C., Amminger, G.P., Aguilar-Gaxiola, S., Alonso, J., Lee, S., & Ustun, T.B. (2007). Age of onset of mental disorders: A review of recent literature. Current Opinion in Psychiatry, 20(4), 359–364.

⁷⁹ Email from Smiling Mind, dated April 9, 2025.

⁸⁰ Preventing Child Maltreatment to Prevent Mental III-health. Policy Brief. Wellbeing and Prevention Coalition in Mental Health.

https://nest.greenant.net/s/fGxbNP98g6zY5bb

⁸¹ Haslam D, Mathews B, Pacella R, Scott JG, Finkelhor D, Higgins DJ, Meinck F, Erskine HE, Thomas HJ, Lawrence D, Malacova E. (2023). The prevalence and impact of child maltreatment in Australia: Findings from the Australian Child Maltreatment Study: Brief Report. Australian Child Maltreatment Study, Queensland University of Technology.

DOI: http://doi.org/10.5204/rep.eprints.239397

82 Ibid

83 Ibid

⁸⁴ Grummitt L, Baldwin J, Lafoa'I J. Burden of Mental Disorders and Suicide Attributable to Childhood Maltreatment. The Matilda Centre for Research in Mental Health and Substance Use, The University of Sydney, Sydney. JAMA Psychiatry. May 2024.

https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jamapsychiatry/article-abstract/2818229

⁸⁵ Autism in Tasmania: State of the State 2023. A systems view of the array of local, state, and national programs and policies, that influence the life outcomes for Autistic Tasmanians.

⁸⁶ <u>https://www.premier.tas.gov.au/latest-news/2025/may/new-specialist-adhd-service-for-children-and-young-people</u>

⁸⁷ <u>https://www.mentalhealthcommission.gov.au/sites/default/files/2024-03/national-children-s-mental-health-and-wellbeing-strategy--full-report.pdf</u>

⁸⁸ <u>https://www.smilingmind.com.au/our-kids-count</u>

⁸⁹ Lachlan Kent, Maja Havrilova, Suzanne Dick, Stephen Carbone, The dual continua in youth mental health policy and practice: Screening and intervention for low mental wellbeing in youth to achieve targeted prevention, Mental Health & Prevention, Volume 37, 2025, 200403, ISSN 2212-6570, <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mhp.2025.200403</u>

90 Ibid

⁹¹ MHCT interview with Stephen Carbone, Jan 29, 2025.

⁹² Fealy, S., McLaren, S., Nott, M., Seaman, C. E., Cash, B., & Rose, L. (2024). Psychological interventions designed to reduce relocation stress for older people transitioning into permanent residential aged care: a systematic scoping review. *Aging & Mental Health*, *28*(9), 1197–1208. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/13607863.2024.2340731</u>

⁹³ <u>https://www.blackdoginstitute.org.au/research-areas/workplace/</u>

⁹⁴ <u>https://www.safeworkaustralia.gov.au/media-centre/media-release/new-report-psychological-health-australian-workplaces#:~:text=Mental%20health%20conditions%20accounted%20for,illnesses%20(2020%2D21).</u>

. . . .

95 Ibid

96 Ibid

⁹⁷ https://worksafe.tas.gov.au/topics/Health-and-Safety/monthly-safety-spotlight/psychosocial-hazards

⁹⁸ Workplace mental health training for managers and its effect on sick leave in employees: a cluster randomised controlled trial Milligan-Saville, Josie S et al. The Lancet Psychiatry, Volume 4, Issue 11, 850 - 858 https://www.thelancet.com/journals/lanpsy/article/PIIS2215-0366(17)30372-3/fulltext

⁹⁹ Health in Tasmania. Primary Health Tasmania Health Needs Assessment 2025-28. December 2024. https://www.primaryhealthtas.com.au/wp-content/uploads/2024/12/Primary-Health-Tasmania-needsassessment-2025-28.pdf

¹⁰⁰ Primed for Prevention. A consensus statement on the prevention of mental disorders. August 2020. https://www.sydney.edu.au/matilda-centre/news-and-events/2020/10/28/consensus-statement-on-theprevention-of-mental-disorders-.html

¹⁰¹ https://tascoss.org.au/

¹⁰² Alex Kopp, Colin Penter and Shae Garwood, Poverty and Mental Health: Reducing Systemic Harm to Improve Wellbeing. Western Australian Association for Mental Health. Oct 2023. https://www.anglicarewa.org.au/docs/default-source/advocacy/poverty-and-mental-health-report-2023.pdf?sfvrsn=baf9a17f 3

¹⁰³ Health Policy Analysis. Analysis of unmet need for psychosocial supports outside of the National Disability Insurance Scheme – Final Report. August 2024.

https://www.health.gov.au/resources/publications/analysis-of-unmet-need-for-psychosocial-supports-outside-ofthe-national-disability-insurance-scheme-final-report?language=en

¹⁰⁴ Equity, accessibility and appropriate delivery of outpatient and community mental health care in NSW. Black Dog Institute. September 2023

https://www.blackdoginstitute.org.au/wp-content/uploads/2023/10/BDI-Submission-into-the-Inquiry-into-Outpatient-Mental-Health-Care-in-NSW.pdf

¹⁰⁵ Starting Upstream: Building a Strong and Sustainable Preventive Mental Health System for Australia. Prevention Coalition in Mental Health. Aug 2022. https://drive.google.com/file/d/1R86W-aBTeRm9nnS72VMwBpxoKPE6PEIn/view

¹⁰⁶ Mental Health Promotion Competency Framework. Prevention United. Nov 2024 https://preventionunited.org.au/programs-and-resources/competency-framework/

107 Ibid

108 Ibid

109 Ibid

¹¹⁰ https://www.health.gov.au/resources/publications/national-preventive-health-strategy-2021-2030?language=en

. . . .

¹¹¹ Transforming Australia's approach to mental health and wellbeing: A Pre-Election Submission from The Wellbeing and Prevention Coalition in Mental Health. Feb 2025. https://nest.greenant.net/s/cpdmYEPwEFDyb2s

¹¹² Annual suicide deaths over time by states and territories. Australian Institute of Health and Welfare. https://www.aihw.gov.au/suicide-self-harm-monitoring/geography/states-territories/annual-deaths-over-time

¹¹³ Cerel J, Brown MM, Maple M, Singleton M, van de Venne J, Moore M, Flaherty C. How Many People Are Exposed to Suicide? Not Six. The American Association of Suicidology. 2018. https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/29512876/

¹¹⁴ MHCT calculation based on data from Suicide Prevention Australia. https://www.suicidepreventionaust.org/suicide-data-demands-government-attention/

¹¹⁵ Mental health and suicide prevention Monitoring and Reporting Framework. Complete Final Report to the National Mental Health Commission with Appendices. Nous Group. 6 June 2018 https://www.mentalhealthcommission.gov.au/sites/default/files/2024-03/mental-health-and-suicide-preventionmonitoring-and-reporting-framework 0.pdf

¹¹⁶ Ibid

¹¹⁷ Ibid

¹¹⁸ Kylie Maidment, Alexis E. Whitton, Helen Christensen, Mental health prevention in Australia: Establishing a Preventative Mental Health Task Force to evaluate and recommend mental health prevention initiatives, Mental Health & Prevention, Volume 38, 2025, 200413, ISSN 2212-6570, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mhp.2025.200413

¹¹⁹ Email from Michael Kelly, CEO of Relationships Australia Tasmania. May 20, 2025

¹²⁰ South Australia Suicide Prevention Act 2021.

https://www.legislation.sa.gov.au/__legislation/lz/c/a/suicide%20prevention%20act%202021/current/2021.51.au th.pdf

¹²¹ NSW Suicide Prevention Legislation Discussion Paper June 2024 https://www.nsw.gov.au/sites/default/files/2024-07/nsw-suicide-prevention-legislation-discussion-paper.pdf

122 Ibid

¹²³ https://www.health.tas.gov.au/sites/default/files/2022-11/tasmanian suicide prevention strategy 2023-2027 final.pdf

¹²⁴ https://www.suicidepreventionaust.org/joint-statement-mental-health-australia-and-suicide-preventionaustralia/

¹²⁵ https://www.health.tas.gov.au/sites/default/files/2022-11/tasmanian_suicide_prevention_strategy_2023-2027 final.pdf

¹²⁶ https://www.suicidepreventionaust.org/community-tracker

¹²⁷ MHCT interview with Chris Stone, Dec 6, 2024.

• •

•

• •

¹²⁸ Starting Upstream: Building a Strong and Sustainable Preventive Mental Health System for Australia. Wellbeing Coalition in Mental Health. Aug 2022.

https://drive.google.com/file/d/1R86W-aBTeRm9nnS72VMwBpxoKPE6PEIn/view

¹²⁹ Lachlan Kent, Maja Havrilova, Suzanne Dick, Stephen Carbone. The dual continua in youth mental health policy and practice: Screening and intervention for low mental wellbeing in youth to achieve targeted prevention. Mental Health & Prevention, Volume 37, 2025, 200403 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mhp.2025.200403